
 
 

 

May 17, 2021 

 

Dear Mary Heberling, Associate Planner City of Milwaukie,  

 

Providence ElderPlace is based on a national care model called PACE ~ Program of all-

inclusive care for the Elderly.  Providence ElderPlace Milwaukie currently serves over 

200 frail and vulnerable seniors in Clackamas County.  PACE serves individuals who are 

age 55 or over.  The average participant is 76 years old and has multiple, complex 

medical conditions, cognitive and/or functional impairments, and significant health and 

long-term care needs.  Approximately 90 percent are dually eligible for Medicare and 

Medicaid.   

PACE Participants average 5.8 chronic conditions, including congestive heart failure, 

chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, vascular disease, diabetes with chronic 

complications, and major depressive bipolar and paranoid disorders.  Our Clackamas 

county participants have a wide array of needs and many come to us not having 

received the services they need for years, if ever.  We are also often supporting them in 

transitioning to a more appropriate living situation.  Our participants reside in supported 

settings, including adult care homes, assisted living, and residential care facilities.  A 

high percentage of our Clackamas county participants also reside in their own homes or 

home with others.  It is our goal to keep our participants living in the community, 

avoiding hospitalizations and nursing facility stays. 

Providence ElderPlace provides the entire continuum of medical care and long-term 

services and supports required by frail older adults. These include primary and specialty 

medical care; in-home services; prescription drugs; specialty care such as audiology, 

dentistry, optometry, podiatry and speech therapy; respite care; transportation; adult 

day services, including nursing, meals, nutritional counseling, social work, personal care, 

and physical, occupational and recreational therapies; and hospital and nursing home 

care, when necessary. In short, PACE covers all Medicare Parts A, B and D benefits, all 

Medicaid-covered benefits, and any other services or supports that are medically 

necessary to maintain or improve the health status of PACE program participants.  PACE 

Participants Are Served by a Comprehensive Team of Professionals: Upon enrollment in 

PACE, participants and their caregivers meet with an interdisciplinary team (IDT) that 

includes doctors, nurses, therapists, social workers, dietitians, personal care aides, 

transportation drivers and others.   



Having a larger footprint within the Providence Senior Housing project will allow us to 

serve more seniors in Clackamas County.  Our current location within the Providence 

Milwaukie Healing Place is just under 4000 square feet.  Our projected location within 

the Senior Housing project will be close to double the square footage.   This new 

location for us will allow us to serve over 300 participants in Clackamas County.  We 

hope to increase enrollment of and service provision to additional diverse communities 

in the areas, including the Russian community.  The new location also allows us the 

opportunity to be part of a supportive housing campus, and the potential to have 

apartments designated to PEP Participants, as well as the opportunity to have outdoor 

space available to our Participants.  This location may also offer the opportunity to offer 

some workforce development opportunities for diverse employee populations in 

partnership with Clackamas Community College.  We would also strive to partner with 

organizations serving the disabled LGQBT population.  We have partnered and have 

recognition from SAGE in serving this population both in our own housing and in our 

program overall.  Partnering with Supportive Housing to increase our service provision 

to veterans, the homeless population, and the LGBQT population will greatly benefit 

Clackamas county and those individuals in greatest need.  With the ability to expand our 

capacity in a larger space, we will also be able to increase the Clackamas County zip 

codes we are able to serve. 

Thank You for considering the important work we do, serving some of the most frail 

individuals in Clackamas county.  Thank you for your support of our program and the 

Providence Supportive Housing project on the Providence Milwaukie campus.   

 

Sincerely,  

Lori Frank 

Lori Frank, MBA 

Director PACE Operations 

Providence ElderPlace Oregon 



From: ALLE MACLEOD hello@studio-macleod.com
Subject:

Date: May 18, 2021 at 3:13 PM
To:

Date of Written Submission: 05/18/2021
Time of Written Submission: 3:13p PST
Summary: Submission of written evidence, arguments and testimony from Bernards/MacLeod Family regarding VR-2021-006
Property Owner Address: 10399 SE 34th Avenue Milwaukie, OR 97222 (Northern property line of proposed development, tax lots 
#5500 and #5501)
Position with respect to variance request: OPPOSED
 
To: Mary Heberling, AICP 
Assistant Planner
6101 SE Johnson Creek Blvd. Milwaukie, OR 97206 
Continuation Hearing Scheduled 5/25/21: VR-2021-006
 
———————————— 
 
City of Milwaukie + Planning Commission -  
 
These comments are in response to the continuance granted during the Planning Commission Meeting on May 11th at 6:30p PST in 
regards to VR-2021-006. We appreciate the additional time to communicate and address in written form the concerns we have 
regarding the proposed request for variance.  
 
Opening 

We want to first acknowledge Providence Milwaukie Hospital (PMH, Applicant) and their objective to create affordable and low-cost 
housing for elderly community members to ‘age in place’.  As an adjoining neighbor to the proposed development property, we have 
had numerous discussions and correspondence with the Applicant over the past 18 months, including quite recently, with respect to:

The initial proposed project (a 3-story structure 45’ tall with 54 units) and
Relocating the existing recorded utility sewer easement running directly under the proposed building site which solely 
benefits tax lot #5501.  

 
Some of these written discussions included City and/or County employees as well. At no point in time did the City of Milwaukie 
(CoM) planners or the applicant (PMH) indicate to us that an application was in motion for the Planning Commission to: (a) 
decrease the required setback from the North elevation and property line, and (b) increase the building height from 3 floor to 
5 floors without adhering to the required 15’ step back above 45’.
 
Setback restrictions and maximum building heights without step backs were established in the municipality to minimize negative 
impacts to adjacent properties when new development is being planned.   This is especially true when a commercial project in a GMU 
aligns with an adjoined residential neighborhood and R3 zoned area such as ours.  The applicant is requesting to modify not one of 
these key requirements but both.
 

Issues to Consider
Scale. Placement.
In materials presented to the City/Commission in the May 11th meeting, the Applicant attempted to justify in a variety of ways that the 
mature stand of trees on the project’s North elevation will minimize the negative effects of granting approval of a 62’ tall building 11’ off 
of the residential property line and without step back for to comply with height requirements.  Those statements are simply false and 
create potentially devastating impact on the beauty and value of the property owner to the North. This property includes an original 
home listed on the Historical Registry of the City of Milwaukie and State of Oregon. No specifics were provided with respect to the 
suggested mitigation; it was simply stated as if it were fact that there would be no impact. This is completely unfounded.
 
Height restrictions were created to lessen the overwhelming impact of large commercial zones adjacent to residential areas. The 
applicant wants to waive these restrictions yet the only justification provided is that the applicant wants to have more residential units. 
Their desire does not mitigate the reason these height restrictions exist.
 
The Applicant and the City planners stated several times that the long time historic family home was 50’ away from said property line 
as part of their ‘mitigation’ argument for reducing the building’s property line setbacks. This point is completely irrelevant.  Building 
code setback requirements were created and are reinforced by municipalities to protect the property lines of adjacent 
properties; the location of the dwellings and other structures on those adjacent properties are not relevant to the application of those 
rules.
 

Stand of Trees

The suggested mitigation for the proposed variance to encroach into the established 15’ building setback requirements on the North 
property line is also based on the existing trees to the North. Given this, having an informed opinion provided by a certified arborist 

regarding the potential damage or death which could occur to these trees seems paramount. The Applicant clearly indicated that 



regarding the potential damage or death which could occur to these trees seems paramount. The Applicant clearly indicated that 
no such study has been prepared to date. If not, why not? Why should this variance be granted in the absence of such analyses 
given the requested reliance on these trees as important mitigation for approval?  All of the large, mature trees are on Lot #5501 to the 
North of the proposed development. Should such death/damage occur, the impact would be devastating to our property. The 
completely secluded historic property would instead be directly facing a 5 story building. Without the trees, the negative visual, noise 
and shadowing impact from the building would devastating.  

To construct a building with an 11’ setback will require further substantial building activity much closer to the North property line. A 
building 62’ high would require a minimum of a 3’ overdig to support the foundation for a project of this scale and associated SOW.  
This overdig would likely result in serious damage to the root systems of these large trees, many of which are 120 years old. Further, 
there is an additional encroachment of a soffit which would require additional pruning or shearing of these trees. Common practice 
when working around large trees is that there be no work in the “drip line” of the canopies of each individual tree.  When a Planning 
Commissioner asked the applicant if the trees on the Northern elevation would be cut down, the applicant provided a vague, 
ambiguous answer, shifting focus to talk about other trees that would be added elsewhere on the property in the green spaces or 
garden area for residents of the development. In other words, the Applicant is not only asking for a 4’ encroachment into the code-
required setback, the required overdig of a foundation this size will create an even further impact on the existing root systems and 
inevitably, the canopy of the trees on the Lot #5501 to the North will have to be sheared or severely pruned and defaced in order to 
get the building in, siding on and the exterior finished. 

Question: If this mature stand of trees is being held up as the basis for the mitigation for the variance, if they are destroyed or severely 
damaged in the process, how can this be justified as appropriate mitigation? This is circular reasoning and disingenuous. We believe 
that a certified arborist’s opinion is crucial and respectively request that the Planning Commission require this before this variance 
approval is considered further.  

 
Other Options for Building Location

Given the issues we raised above and those raised by others in opposition (including but not limited to the completely inconsistent 
commercial structure relative to the 1 and 2 story surrounding homes and the potential impact of parking, traffic, etc.), we wonder 
whether the Applicant provided information to the City and Planning Commissioners about:

1. Whether any other property location(s) within the PMH site were considered for this development?

2. Whether a different footprint was considered on the current proposed site which would not require a variance of property line 
setback to the North?

3. Whether other structure design options were considered which would not require any variances in height or setbacks?
 
Since early 2019,  we have been in frequent and specific communication with both the City of Milwaukie (CoM) Planning Department, 
PMH and the Applicant as we considered buying and saving the original historic Skulason family home (Lot #5501) from almost 
certain (98%) demolition.  Our message has been clear from the beginning.  We want to be positive and good neighbors in our efforts 
to restore this historic home. We ask for the applicant to treat us with the same respect. The arguments put forth as mitigation do not 
do so.

Other Points of Concern

 We have had multiple discussions in person (pre-COVID), via phone and email with the CoM and PMH regarding the 
development being proposed and current utility easements in place solely benefiting tax lot #5501 since mid-2019.  At no 
point did the City Planner or Applicant ever indicate there had been a proposed change to the building size/scale, location, 
etc.

     We asked about the perimeter protocols for mail notifications surrounding #CU-2021-001 (tax lots #6100, 6200 and 6300) 
and VR-2021-006 (tax lots #5800, 5900 and 6000). The City Planner stated that all properties within a 300’ radius were given 
a weeks notice in the mail.  At no point did our directly adjacent property at 10399 SE 34th Avenue 97222 (Northern property 
line to proposed development, tax lot #5501) ever receive any paperwork surrounding either matter.  We only became aware 
of information for VR-2021-006 because a neighbor mentioned a call the day of the May 11th Planning Commission meeting. 
This left us no time to send over additional information which we believed would have been relevant to be shared with the 
Commissioners prior to the meeting.

 As an observation, the summary presented to the Planning Commission by City Planners discussed the impact on 3 of the 4 
elevations, skipping over the elevation to the North. The summary provided by the Applicant did the same. Yet this North 
elevation is where the variances are being requested and has the greatest negative impact and in fact is the sole neighboring 
property which directly abuts the proposed development property. This failure to impartially address issues to the North 
appears at best careless and at worst intentionally misleading.

 Applicants clearly stated they are pushing for a larger scale building with 5 stories to obtain additional funding and tax breaks 
available if they hit a certain threshold with HUD.  This objective shouldn’t be at the mercy of the neighborhood nor should 
the City set a precedent unduly favoring a large corporation while overlooking the needs and livability of those adjacent 
residential properties directly affected by the proposed development.  This only gives way for future developers to feel 
confident they, too, will successfully get variances approved by the City to the detriment of the residents of the community.



 The Applicant refers to proposed setbacks from the North property line as the “Rear Yard Setback”. In their comments 
included in the Agenda packet provided for the May 11th meeting, Applicant stated that adjacent property Lot #5501 can and 
has been used for a number of office or commercial uses as an incentive for its preservation.  This is simply untrue. This 
mapped Significant Landmark is on the Historical Registry with the State of Oregon and the City of Milwaukie and has 
continuously been an occupied single family residence dating back to 1912.

 Will a variance also be required for setbacks for the generator and watershed facility (storm water management) also located 
on the Northern elevation/property line?

 The Applicant suggested that there is a 50 year minimum for the proposed building to maintain the same use as a elderly 
aging in place facility. What is the penalty for PMH if the building changes functions before the 50 years? Does PMH have to 
outline what the intended use at year 51 is prior to HUD funding and City approval for development?

 Attached below are photos dated 5/16/21 briefly displaying the current stand of trees that sit on on tax lot #5501 (North 
property line of proposed development) and their extensive canopies that would be dangerously impacted by these 
variances.  Furthermore, a few photos are also included of the recorded private utility easement (solely benefiting tax lot 
#5501) location that runs directly underneath the proposed development from the Applicant.

 We appreciate the time and consideration of the Planning Commissioners and CoM officials and look forward to the meeting 
scheduled for May 25th in this continuance.  

Best, 

Alle Bernards, PMP, CPM, LEED AP, ASID, IIDA, NCIDQ

STUDIO MACLEOD
 

**********.studio-macleod.com

hello@studio-macleod.com

503.312.6012 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



From: matt hauck
To: Milwaukie Planning; Mary Heberling
Cc: Matt Rinker; Lisa Gunion-Rinker
Subject: VR-2021-006 Continued Hearing_Opposition in Written Comments (HAUCK/CROCKER FAMILY)
Date: Tuesday, May 18, 2021 4:42:28 PM

This Message originated outside your organization.

To: 
 
City of Milwaukie and Providence Supportive Housing
C/O:
Mary Heberling, AICP 
Assistant Planner
6101 SE Johnson Creek Blvd. Milwaukie, OR 97206 
 
 
From: 
 
Matt Hauck and Melany Crocker (homeowners immediately adjacent to proposed project of VR-
2021-006)
3425 SE King Rd
Milwaukie, OR 97222
 
Summary Overview
 
My wife Melany and I are homeowners at 3425 SE King Rd, a property immediately adjacent to the
proposed project from Providence Milwaukie Hospital (PMH) that also is bordered by PMH’s main
building and emergency room parking lot to the North. Melany and I wish to communicate our
concerns of the proposed variances to building height and setbacks codes on the lot located at the

intersection of Llewellyn St and 34th.  We are supportive of further development in our residential
area by PMH, however, have concerns over specific points listed below.
 
Key Points
 
Building Height, Setbacks, and Placement: the proposed variance of building height to allow for a
structure standing 62’ in height were partially addressed on page C12D in the SERA Providence
Senior Housing planning commission review document.  If there is an assumption of correct scale
and building placement within the drawing, the concept presented does not address changes in
angles to the sun during the course of each season during the year, at all times of day during daylight
hours.  In our case at the adjacent property of 3425 SE King, we have concerns that through the late
fall, winter, and early spring months that any sunlight present during the midafternoon onwards into
the evening may be significantly blocked out.  These are months where sunlight is already limited in
our region due to weather.
 
We also have concerns with the proposed setback variances, as our property already runs up against

mailto:matthew.d.hauck@gmail.com
mailto:Planning@milwaukieoregon.gov
mailto:HeberlingM@milwaukieoregon.gov
mailto:mattrinker@hotmail.com
mailto:astrantialgr@gmail.com


the parking lot to the emergency room and hospital building itself on our North property line at 3425
SE King Rd.  With the proposed variance in setbacks moving the large building closer to our own
property as well as the neighboring property, we will be in the middle of 2 large, busy buildings in a
single-family home, residential area.  Specifically, we have concerns about added noise due to closer
setbacks and property placement, and as seen on page C13 in the SERA Providence Senior Housing
planning commission review document there is a generator being placed on the North property line
on the East side of the proposed building.  
 
Lastly, there will be a parking lot placement on the East side of this proposed lot contributing to

additional traffic flow to both King Rd and 34th .  While the added traffic from this parking lot

placement by the intersection of King Rd and 34th will increase noise for our property, there is also a
safety concern that must be addressed as a minimum of 3 separate driveways (3425 SE King, 10399

SE 34th, and the proposed PMH lot) will be entering the flow of traffic at what is currently a small,

mostly blind corner.  A traffic study of at least King Rd, 34th as well as Llewellyn St must be done to
further understand the impact of traffic flow as it stands now.  Especially given the fact that the city

of Milwaukie has recently announced plans to divert a preferred bike path from 32nd, down

Llewellyn St, up to 34th to then head towards the area of the fire station.
 
Conclusion: Opposed to request for variance in current version of proposal
 
We are in favor of maintenance, care, and thoughtful development of the vacant lot of the proposed
development location.  We also believe that the excessive height and setbacks requested in the
variance proposal could potentially have a significant, negative impact to our properties, property
value, and quality of living in our neighborhood.   
 
In regard to the specific variances being requested, we are opposed to their acceptance in their
current state by the Planning Commission.  However, we wish to be active participants in helping
produce an outcome that allows for PMH to continue their mission of knowing, caring, and easing
the way of the communities they serve while being mindful the neighboring community itself.  The
clinic and senior living space, when optimized, will be a welcomed addition to our area.
 
We look forward to enhanced dialogue from the City of Milwaukie, the Planning Commission, and
Providence itself with the neighboring community.  As dedicated community members, we are
excited about the potential for this area and believe that working in concert together will help
realize that potential.
 
Thank you for your time and consideration on this matter, we look forward to your correspondence.
 
Respectfully,
 
Matt Hauck and Melany Crocker
3425 SE King Rd
Milwaukie, OR 97222



Re: VR-2021-006 

 

 

The deadline assigned to us to respond, within a week’s time to the 
Applicant’s variance request, and overall proposal, is absurdly short as it 
is. We as residential neighbors should be able to contract with subject 
matter experts in the following areas. Only then should the variance 
requests be put forward to a vote.  

   

The rush to expedite this vote next week so that the Applicant can apply 
for the HUD money on their timeline a little over a week from now seems 
to have been more of a concern to the Planning Department and 
Planning Commission than our numerous objections as residents to the 
inappropriate nature of these rushed variance requests without time for 
neighborhood review in addition to other related issues. I strongly urge 
the Commission to grant a continuance for 120 days rather than vote. 

 

One of the speakers in favor of NOT approving these variances asked 
VERY clearly during the meeting for an additional 120 days to respond. 
Which is more than reasonable given the needs to have qualified subject 
matter experts create studies, reports and assessments of the overreach 
on this project. That request was seemingly either forgotten ignored or 
not considered. Either way it put an undue burden on the residents. The 
Applicant has had loads of time to work on this proposal. We got 1 
additional week after the meeting and only were allowed 3 minutes each 
to speak during the meeting while the applicant had an unlimited 
amount of time. Seems pretty unfair. 

 

Seeing this project go from what had long been expressed to the 
community as a much smaller 3 story building with a clinic on the first 
floor and  2 floors of elderly housing above mushrooming to this last 
minute switch nearly doubling the building capacity and now looming 
over single and only a few 2 story residences is deeply concerning.  

 

The South side of Llewellyn is all residential except for 1 doctor’s office 
that is located inside a 1 story former single family home and still 
maintains the required setback. The small parking lot belongs to the 



commercial building which is located and fronted on Harrison, not 
Llewellyn. During the meeting everyone spoke as if under the current 
use the South side of the street was already commercial. It isn’t. 

 

None of the South side of the street can even be 3 stories tall if it were to 
be rebuilt under R-3 zoning. To have a building across the street with a 
height nearly doubling that is incongruous in the extreme. It would be 
one thing if the R-3 areas were GMU also. They aren’t. 

 
One of the renderings in the actual report is a photo taken of my home 
located at 10515 SE 34th Ave is a 2 story bungalow painted grey with 
white trim and a white front porch. Notice how the rendering shows the 
project towers over me. Aesthetically not pleasing in the least. I will lose 
all privacy into my back yard. The 3rd, 4th and 5th floors would have a 
direct sight line in to my private space. My current 6 foot fence will do 
nothing to mitigate the loss of my privacy. The current trees inside my 
fence planted 10 years ago by the previous owners have totally 
overgrow the lot and spacing. Two must be removed now by an arborist 
as they are not healthy and damaging my exterior and fence. Once 
removed I have an unsightly view of most of the building. A 120 day 
continuance is requested to allow us to come up with a plan or request 
modifications. 
 

Granting this project the 4th & 5th Floors they are seeking makes it loom 
over the street. It also sets a disturbing precedent for other sites along 
the street as well as in similar situations elsewhere in the city. What is to 
stop the Applicant for applying to build something else 5 stories tall on 
the corner of 32nd & Llewellyn since this will set the precedent?  

 
Next is the issue of the request for a decrease to the setback on the North 
side of the property. These is a line of magnificent tall historic 100 plus 
year old trees there. This massive project sited so close to the property 
line is extremely likely to negatively impact their root system, quite 
possibly killing them. By the Applicant’s design architect’s own 
admission during the meeting he said he is “not an arborist”. An arborist 
must be contacted to assess this impact and provide a report. An 
environmental impact study must also be done. If these trees were to 
die, the North side home would lose their privacy screening as well as 



not being able to replace them with the same trees at remotely that 
height. Again, a 120 day continuance is requested. 
 
We also have been told that this project at this scale will now 
significantly decrease our single family home property values. That is a 
major sticking point. We have reached out to several appraisers for their 
input. Full assessments and reports could not be generated in this one 
week timeline. We request 120 day  continuance to gather that vital 
information. Homes are the single biggest investment most of us have 
made. We deserve a fair answer to how this affects us all. 
 
It has come to our attention that there are two major additional flaws to 
this Application. One is that it takes away an existing easement to grant 
access to the North side property owner to their seperate lot adjacent to 
them on the back side of their home. Currently a driveway exists to 
access it coming in from Llewellyn through the current small parking 
area. That is eliminated in the Applicant’s plan. The building will be sited 
directly over it. The other issue is their existing sewer line which cuts 
through to Llewellyn directly through this project. That has not been 
addressed. Please add it into the next discussion after a 120 day 
continuance. 
 
The request for the variance to site the building front portion so close to 
the street and allow a shortened setback sets a bad precedent as well. 
Again I urge you to not approve it. The road is already too narrow for the 
existing traffic flow. Not leaving any room there only worsens an already 
negative situation for cars and pedestrians alike. 
 
While we are on the subject there has been no mention of a traffic study. 
We request that the applicant complete one with input from the 
neighbors. No existing stop signs has resulted in many near misses of 
striking homes and pedestrians as we have no sidewalks. With elderly 
residents and clinic patients this is a hazard.Again please grant a 120 
day continuance here.  
 
I conditionally could support a clinic being built in the  future. I can 
agree that benefits the community and the elders who do want and need 
those services. 2 floors of housing above the clinic seems  appropriate 
and in scale with the street and the R3 zone on the South side of the 



street. That could allow a good quality of life for all of us, continue most 
of our privacy and enjoyment. Fixing the easement, sewer and more 
appropriate setbacks all around are my request. Going forward for HUD 
money right now is the cart before the horse. None of this should go 
forward without all the other issues listed above resolved. 
 
 
Caroline S Krause 
10515 SE 34th Ave 
Milwaukie OR 97222 
(941) 323-5073 






















































